Town of Jefferson

Office of the Planning Board

Minutes

January 26, 2021
Members present:  Chairman Gil Finch, Jason Call, Michael Meehan, Donna Laurent
Absent:  Kevin Meehan, Selectmen’s representative; Gordon Rebello, Wayne Kellner, alternate; Bob Roy, alternate
Others present:  June Garneau, Olin Garneau, Charlene Wheeler, Board secretary
The meeting was held virtually.  Thanks again to Donna Laurent for setting up the meeting for the Board.
Minutes
The January 12, 2021 meeting minutes were edited to read:  Referring to the proposed revisions to the Land Use Ordinance Jason Call made the motion to change a sentence to read:  “Gordon Rebello said it was important that the Board emphasize the new section governing recreational vehicles (RVs) does not prevent a homeowner from keeping his own RV on his property when not being used.”  Donna Laurent seconded the motion.  The vote to accept the motion was unanimous. Donna Laurent made the motion to approve as read the January 18, 2021 hearing meeting minutes, seconded by Jason Call.  The vote to accept the motion was unanimous.
Consultations
June Garneau (MAPS) joined Board Members again to work on the Master Pan.  They began examining a draft of Chapter 10 – Regional Considerations.  Jefferson sits on US Route 2, a major east-west route and is blessed with great natural resources and scenic views and survey respondents want the rural nature of their town to continue.  However, population in Coos County is expected to drop by over 4500 residents.   But noting the number of recent property sales possibly due to people making moves because of the COVID pandemic this number may be somewhat suspect.  Responses to question on employment seem to indicate that Jefferson residents are minimally reliant on surrounding communities for employment but the percentage figures seemed off.  It may not show where they actually work.  This might be due to how the question was worded or the age of the respondents to the question who may have reached retirement.  The Board then looked at organizations that the town is involved with.  For example, the Jefferson Historical Society which soon may be moving into the Jefferson Municipal Community Center (the former Jefferson Elementary School).  Also organizations the town is a member of or can join:  White Mountains Regional School District, North country Council, White Mountains Attractions Office of Tourism, and Chambers of Commerce such as Northern Gateway, Androscoggin Valley, and Littleton Area. The Board then continued on to the chapter summary and goals.  Partnering with other towns for the common good of all may be a goal but difficult to achieve.  Promoting events and entertainments to attract people to come into the town was another.  It was agreed that the goals need more thought.  June said she would edit the Chapter 10 draft and send fresh copies to Board members.  She and the Board will meet again on February 9 to discuss a revised Chapter 10 and another section on recreation and trails.  At this point June and Olin left the meeting.      
Communications
The Board secretary said she had received a request for the warrant being proposed article to make revisions to the Land Use Ordinance.  She said it was made clear there were three separate articles, not just one, which had been voted on after the Planning Board’s hearing on January 18.  A second hearing set for January 26 had not been required.  The copies of the three articles were sent to the Select Board and were also attached to the January 18 hearing minutes.  The Board secretary was asked to check with Kathi Marshall as to how these will be printed on the warrant and progress on the budget the Select Board has been working on.  Because of the COVID pandemic the warrant articles requiring a written ballot may be voted on at the polls as usual with the actual town meeting being held further into the spring when the weather is warmer.

Copies of Selectmen’s minutes can be read on the town’s website and any questions brought to the next Planning Board meeting.
A copy of a dredge and fill permit involving a Rt. 115 bridge over Red Brook was circulated.  
Unfinished Business

Board members examined a draft of the Planning Board’s report to the town.  A few changes in wording were suggested.  Jason Call made the motion to approve the report as amended, seconded by Donna Laurent.  The vote to accept the motion was unanimous.  The report is attached to these minutes.   

Michael Meehan made the motion to adjourn, seconded by Jason Call.  The meeting was adjourned at 8:47 p.m. 
_________________________

Charlene Wheeler

Secretary to the Board
REPORT OF THE PLANNING BOARD

The Jefferson Planning Board held fifteen meetings this past year. One subdivision of property was approved and a second subdivision application in progress was withdrawn.  The Board also had four consultations with property owners who either wished to subdivide property, adjust boundary lines of property, or discuss other land use questions.  Gilbert Finch and Michael Meehan ably served as Chairman and Vice-Chairman, respectively, for the past year.  Board members include Michael Meehan, Donna Laurent, and Gordon Rebello.  Jason Call, who had served as an alternate, was appointed a regular member.  A representative from the Board of Selectmen, Kevin Meehan, serves on the Planning Board as well. Charlene Wheeler continues to serve as secretary to the Board.  Donna Laurent also serves as the town’s representative on the North Country Council’s Transportation Advisory Committee.  It was with regret the Board accepted the resignation of Jeffery Young and expressed appreciation for all his work for the town.  Robert Roy and Wayne Kellner were appointed as alternate members by the Select Board.

Board members continued working on the long and involved process of revisions to the town’s Master Plan.  They have been guided and have been given much assistance by their consultant Mapping and Planning Solutions (MAPS) headed by June Garneau.  The Board had planned a public meeting to share the information gathered from the survey given to every citizen and property owner in the town but due to the COVID pandemic it had to be cancelled.  Results of the survey were posted to the town’s website and are still available there.  However, Board members continued on using the statistics and comments from survey results to guide them.  Goals have been developed for sections involving transportation, population and housing and work continues into 2021.

This year the Planning Board also received requests from the town’s Select Board, the Fire Department, and other citizens to consider revisions to the town’s Land Use Ordinance (LUO).  After many months of work and after a final public hearing the Board completed updates to Articles III, V, and VI of the LUO.  Using NH RSA 216 as a reference, the Board developed guidelines for recreational vehicles (RVs) being used outside of an established campground.  But they also felt it important residents be able to have friends or relatives visit with their RV for a limited period of time without paying a permit fee.  Definitions were added as well as outlining already existing state fire and building codes to provide additional information for the town’s property owners.   

Throughout their deliberations Board members, have tried to keep to this purpose:  to avoid scattered and premature subdivision of land and to provide for the harmonious development of the municipality and its environs in general, which will create conditions favorable to health, safety, convenience, and prosperity while avoiding an excessive expenditure of public funds for the supply of public services.  

The Planning Board meets on the second and fourth Tuesday of each month.  Please see the town’s website for additional information.  All meetings are open to the public and the Board encourages anyone who is interested to attend.  Citizens who may be interested in serving the Town as a Board are encouraged to contact the Town office for information.

Gilbert Finch

Chairman
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